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by the Act, specifically those relating to the constitution of the University Council in s 8 and 
the role and powers of the Council in ss 9 – 11 and 14 – 21.  
 
Section 5 recognises as key constituent elements of the University, the academic and 
professional staff, university graduates, and students.  This is, of course, entirely appropriate. 
Yet academic and professional staff and students have negligible representation on Council, 
which is the governing body of the University, see s 8. Indeed, academic and professional 
staff representation on Council is expressly curtailed by sub sections (d) and (j) of s 8. 
However, under ss 6 and 7, the implementation of the functions and powers of ‘the 
University’ rests with ‘the University’ constituted by s 5. In practical terms, this is obviously 
necessary and could not be otherwise. After all, who else can achieve the University 
functions set out in s 6. Nevertheless, because of the small representation on Council of 
academic and professional staff, there is an operational inconsistency between ss 5and 6 and 
ss 8 and 9 (see further below). I recommend that the constitution of Council in s 8 be 
reformed to bring it into line with the constitution of the University and the 
performance of its functions in ss 5 and 6.  
 
The functions of the University are set out in s 6 of the Act. They are what one would expect 
of an institution of higher research and learning. However, these functions are not adequately 
reflected in the powers of the University set down in s 7.  
 
In the context of an institution of research and higher learning, the powers specified in s 7 are 
strange. Their emphasis on financial and corporate matters fits more readily with a 
commercial or financial enterprise than with an institution of higher learning. These powers 
may be necessary, but they are not sufficient. This is because the powers specified in s 7 are 
not adequately tied to or reflective of the University’s functions in s 6. For example, no 
mention is made of the University’s power to offer and prescribe degrees and courses, or of 
its power to institute ethics or other requirements for the conduct of research. While s 7 
mentions the University’s functions, it does so loosely and does not link or subject the 
powers it contains or their exercise to the functions of the University in s 6. This should 
be remedied.  
 
This problem has manifested in recent years in the University Council and Executives 
operating more like administrators of a commercial corporate entity and property developer 
than of an institution of higher learning. The decisions to move the University to the Hobart 
CBD and develop the Sandy Bay campus as a real estate venture are probably the most 
obvious examples of this problem. While attempts have been made to justify these decisions 
as advancing access to higher education, no solid evidentiary foundation has been offered for 
this claim. In fact, it is contradicted by Utas commissioned research (see data from the 
University’s student travel behaviour surveys).  
 
No attempt at all has been made to justify these decisions in terms of their impact on 
research. In fact, academic staff currently situated on the Sandy Bay campus predict that the 
move will have a deleterious effect on research and post-graduate study, in that it will limit 
interdisciplinary research and cross-fertilisation of ideas. Instead of bringing researchers 
together from across the campus, it will foster their isolation and the fragmentation of 
University research into silos.  
 
In some cases, these decisions pose an existential threat to research entities. For example, no 
office space has been allocated in the planned relocation to one of Tasmania’s most important 
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research entities, the TLRI. The work of the TLRI has been valuable to legislators and 
researchers both locally, nationally, and internationally. It has informed law reforms and 
scholarly research at all these levels. The University has an obligation under the tripartite 
agreement which establishes the TLRI, and which is made between the Government (through 
the Justice Department), the University (through the Vice Chancellor) and the Law Society 
which establishes the TLRI, to provide office space to the TLRI. Not only does the planned 
non-allocation of such space breach this agreement, but it also threatens the work and 
existence of the TLRI. The TLRI currently has dedicated rooms within the Law Faculty on 
the Sandy Bay campus. This allocation of space supports academic and students involvement 
in the TLRI work. 
I therefore recommend that s 7 be reformed so that the powers it contains, and their 
exercise are subject to and linked to the functions of the University in s 6.   

2. ToR 2: The Constitution, Role, Powers and Obligations of the Council and 
Academic Senate 

The constitution, role and powers of the Council are set out in ss 8 – 11 of the Act. As noted 
above the constitution of the Council and its powers are at odds with the constitution of the 
University in s 5 and do not reflect the functions of the University in s 6. Academic and 
professional staff and students are limited to one member each on the 11-member Council, 
yet these are the groups most directly affected by Council’s decisions. Further, the Council is 
given power to appoint the student member (s 8(1)(i)) albeit in consultation with student 
associations. Nevertheless, the procedure specified for the appointment of the student 
member invests Council with the power to control that appointment tightly and effectively 
deprives students of the ultimate decision-making authority in relation to the appointment of 
the student member.2 This is unsatisfactory. The student body should have the power to elect 
their representative on Council as occurs for the academic and professional staff. The 
academic staff and professional staff and students should have much greater 
representation on Council because they are the groups who are most directly affected 
by Council decisions and who will ultimately have to implement them. I recommend 
that the Act be reformed in this regard. 

The Council is essentially a self-perpetuating body in terms of its makeup, given that it has 
power to appoint six members as well as the student member of Council: s 8(1)(i) and (j). 
This is unhealthy. Whilst it is to “have regard to the balance of skills and experience, regional 
representation and an appropriate gender balance” (s 8(5)(c)) in making appointments, no 
requirements are stipulated or guidance provided in the Act about what this means or how it 
is to be achieved, other than that Council members and the Minister must consult with each 
other about appointments (s 8(5)((b)). This provision, along with the requirement in s 8(5)(a) 
that public notification must be given of any Council vacancy, are the only procedural 
requirements imposed on Council by the Act for appointing members. Accordingly, that 
process lacks transparency and accountability. No requirements are imposed by the Act on 
Council to report why and how Council-appointed members have been appointed. Members 
of the University and the community cannot therefore be confident that Council members 

                                                      
2 See University Council Membership Procedure, clause 8 and, in particular, Clause 8.6, available at: 
https://www.utas.edu.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0004/1476013/University-Council-Membership-
Procedure.pdf   
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have been justifiably appointed. While Council has specified by Ordinance3 what skills 
appointed Council members are expected to have, the Ordinance is a creation of Council not 
Parliament, and accordingly may perpetuate the vision of Council for its own makeup rather 
than conforming to the broader University and community needs.    

Further, there is no legislated requirement that members of Council have any expertise in, 
knowledge or experience of working in the University (other, of course, than ex-officio 
members like the Vice Chancellor and academic and professional staff members). Members 
of the University and the community cannot therefore be confident that Council appointed 
members are adequately equipped to undertake its important work. This is a significant hole 
in the Act. It should be remedied.  

3. ToRs 3 and 4: The Appropriateness of the Act to Ensure Accountable Executive, 
Fiscal and Academic Decision-Making; The Appropriateness of the Act to 
Protect and Promote Academic Freedom, Independence and Automony  

I address ToRs 3 and 4 together because they raise overlapping issues and considerations.   

The Act does not impose adequate requirements of transparency and accountability on 
decisions of Council or the University Senior Executive, including the Vice Chancellor, the 
Provost and Pro-Vice Chancellors. Section 8(3) provides that members of Council are 
responsible and accountable only to Council rather than to a constituent body, even where 
they have been appointed or elected by a constituent body. Additionally, there is no 
requirement in the Act for their decisions to be communicated or justified to the University 
and broader community.  

This problem is not ameliorated by the provisions in Schedule 1 of the Act. In fact, those 
provisions further entrench the non-transparency and non-accountability of Council, see, in 
particular, Schedule I, cl 5 (Council to determine its own meeting procedures), cl 6 (validity 
of Council acts and proceedings despite defects), and cl 7 (presumptions eliminating the 
necessity for evidence of matters pertaining to Council).  

The lack of accountability provisions in the Act warrants reform. The Act should 
expressly render Council and Senior Executives accountable to academic and 
professional staff and to the broader community for their decisions and actions.  

Sections 9 – 12 are the primary provisions in the Act dealing with Council’s obligations. 
They too are flawed. Section 9 creates Council as the governing body of the University. It 
imposes obligations on Council to act in “all matters concerning the University in the way 
that it considers will best advance the interests of the University”.4 The italicised words 
essentially invest Council with a largely unfettered decision-making power. This power is 
largely untouched by the vague and amorphous obligations to act with care, diligence and 

                                                      

3 University Council Membership Procedure, clause 6, available at: 
https://www.utas.edu.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0004/1476013/University-Council-Membership-
Procedure.pdf   

 
4 S 9(2) 



 5 

good faith imposed by ss 11A and 11B. At the very least Council decision-making should 
be expressly tied to the functions of the University set out in s 6. Additionally, Council 
should be required to report to the general and University community about its 
decisions and to provide detailed justification of them in terms of the s 6 University 
functions. The absence of such requirements entrenches the overall lack of transparency 
and accountability with which Council may act.  

Another problem with the Act is that it imposes no obligation on Council to consult with 
anyone in making decisions. Council has the power but not the obligation to do so (s 9(3)). 
This means that those most directly affected by Council may not be involved or consulted in 
their making. The lack of any requirement for consultation in effecting Council’s decision-
making powers is more than unsatisfactory given the wide-ranging powers conferred upon 
Council as the governing authority of the University (s 9(1)). It is a flaw in the Act that 
should be remedied.  

Council’s powers include but are not limited to the delegation any of its powers and functions 
(s 10(1)), the power to confer and revoke degrees (s 11), the power to elect and dismiss the 
Chancellor and Deputy Chancellor (ss 14(1), 15(1) and 17A(1)), the power to appoint the 
Vice Chancellor (s 16(1)), the power to determine the terms and conditions of the Vice 
Chancellor’s appointment  (s 16 (3)), power to determine who are members of academic and 
professional staff and students (s 23) and powers to make ordinances and rules (s 18).  

The Act is also deficient in the role it accords to Academic Senate and in prescribing the 
relationship between Academic Senate and Council. Academic Senate serves only an 
advisory function for Council in relation to academic matters (s 13(2)). There is no 
requirement that Council consult Senate on academic matters or that it heed any advice given, 
or even that it take that advice into account in making decisions. This clearly gives 
inadequate status to the role of Senate in relation to academic matters. The Act should 
be reformed to give Academic Senate the ultimate decision-making authority in relation 
to academic matters. 

The constitution, functions, powers, and proceedings of Senate are not prescribed by the 
Act but rather by Ordinance (s 13(2)), presumably made at the direction of Council (s 18 (1)). 
These matters should not be consigned to Ordinance but rather prescribed in the Act. Senate 
should be recognised as the pre-eminent decision-making body in relation to academic 
matters. Unlike Council, it can claim the greatest expertise in this area and so should not be 
relegated to a mere advisory role as is the current case under the Act.   

These deficiencies in the Act have had deleterious consequences for the University and 
particularly for its staff and students. A clear and sad example in recent times has been the 
restructuring of University faculties and the standardisation of some degrees. Take the case of 
the merging of the Law Faculty into the College of Arts Law and Education (CALE) and 
subsequent standardisation of the Law degrees and their mode of delivery with Humanities 
degrees. Those who made the decisions to do this did not consult in any meaningful way with 
law school academic staff, the legal profession or law students before proceeding. Instead, the 
so-called consultation process consisted of instruction sessions by members of the University 
Executive to Law school staff directing them to restructure the law degrees according to a 
standardised model. Similarly, without genuine consultation, a new mode of course delivery 
was prescribed which negatively affected teaching and drove a coach and four through 
workload allocations. Incredibly, all this occurred in the face of objections that what was 
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being done did not meet Australia wide requirements for the recognition of law degrees and 
qualifications cross-jurisdictionally. The Law degree is a professional degree and must meet 
professional requirements and standards. This attracted negative publicity at a national level 
about the Law Faculty. 

The result was that many respected academics left the Law School. Student enrolments also 
dropped. The reputation of the Law School has been negatively affected and its research 
capacities diminished. Until these unfortunate events, the Law Faculty had an enviable 
reputation that had been built up over decades. It had also had a close and mutually beneficial 
relationship with the legal profession. Because of its high repute, the Law School attracted 
expert academics and visitors, as well as numerous postgraduate and undergraduate students. 
This was all undermined in just over two years and will probably take many more years to 
restore. This process only came to an end when the legal profession began to investigate what 
was occurring and indicated its considerable concerns to the Vice Chancellor and Executive 
Dean of CALE. Unfortunately, much damage had by then been inflicted on the Law Faculty. 
Additionally trust between the University Executive and the Law Faculty, law students and 
the legal profession was eroded. While trust in the Law Faculty is gradually being repaired, 
the same cannot be said of the damage done to the trust that once existed between the 
University governance bodies, the wider community and University academics, professional 
staff, and students.  

This case demonstrates how deficient the Act is in protecting and promoting academic 
freedom, independence, and autonomy. The governance occurring here has been by order and 
direction, rather than by respectful and honest discussion, communication, and consultation 
with those with the relevant expert knowledge and experience, the law school academics.  

Decisions about degrees, curricula, and modes of teaching should be restored to the 
faculties and schools with responsibility for delivering them. That is where the relevant 
expertise resides. 

It is also a sad indictment on the University government that many of the academics who 
have left the University were subjected to non-disclosure requirements in departure 
agreements. This has made them reluctant to criticise the University openly. It is also an 
afront to academic freedom, independence, and accountability.   

Trust in the University has also been undermined by the decision to relocate the University to 
the Hobart CBD without meaningful consultation with either university staff or the 
Tasmanian community. I attended purported consultation sessions conducted by the senior 
University Executive while still a paid member of the academic staff. Those sessions really 
should not be dignified with the appellation of ‘consultation’. It was clear that irreversible 
decisions had been made and that ideas and opinions of academic staff were not being 
genuinely sought. As with the changes to the Law degree curriculum and delivery, attendees 
were merely being told what was going to happen regardless of their views. 

The governance of the University has become more and more top heavy since I began 
working at the University in 1989. There has been a significant growth in the number of 
senior executives employed by the University, including pro-vice chancellors and positions 
like that of the provost. None of these positions are mentioned in the Act or accorded 
recognised roles by the Act. Whether and how they value add to the functions of the 
University has been neither explained nor evaluated to my knowledge. Given the fiscal 






